
ship, and our teachers exemplified Leadership in 

their call to action. All of our faculty collaborat-

ed to meet the challenge and quietly showcased 

their leadership ability through initiative, innova-

tion and hard work to help raise the tuition for 

the student. Another child is developing himself 

at Oak Farm because our faculty rose to leader-

ship. 

Leadership is taking on a hard job because it is 

the right thing to do. Leadership is a willingness 

to take on a challenge when the only reward is a 

“Thank you” and the feeling deep in your soul 

that you know you have done the right thing. 

Those teachers, those silent leaders, are among 

the many faces of leadership at Oak Farm, and I 

am humbled to be able to work with them and to 

be a part of the Oak Farm community, which has 

so many wonderful, silent leaders. 

The Many Faces of 
Leadership 
In our Portrait of an Oak Farm Graduate we speak 

about our students’ quality of leadership, which is 

brought to light and honed, in our classrooms. Lead-

ership has many faces, and it is truly reflected in the 

faces of our students. Each day, within their class-

room, our students grow more confident in them-

selves, in their decisions and in their leadership 

skills.  

An element of leadership is caring. Caring about 

those that place their confidence in you, caring 

about those that are close to you, and caring about 

those that share our community. Our students ex-

press their caring in many ways. They reach out to 

mentor a classmate, they take on the responsibilities 

of public service projects, and they reach out to 

students in far away lands and through their projects 

help raise funds so that those students can have 

books and food. 

Many of our parents are leaders too. They reach out 

to our community and help bring families together; 

they manage or attend our functions and help raise 

funds and volunteer in so many ways. All of these I 

mention are silent leaders. Each, in their own way, 

exemplifies the qualities of Leadership. 

There are some other silent leaders in our school 

too. Our Oak Farm faculty recently committed their 

Annual Fund donations to the creation of a special 

financial aid award to provide enrollment for a new 

student. They know the value of an Oak Farm edu-

cation to children. Caring is the essence of Leader-
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November 2012 
Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 

        1 2 3 

4 5 6 7 8 9 10 

11 12 13 14 15 16 17 

18 19 20 21 22 23 24 

25 26 27 28 29 30  

Upcoming Events          

Nov.  15       7th Boys Basketball vs. Busco 5pm @ Busco 

Nov.  20        Grandparent’s Day—School dismisses at 11:45am 

Nov.  20         6th Boys Basketball vs. Garrett 5:00 @ Garrett 

Nov.  20       7th Boys Basketball vs. Garrett 7:00 @ Garrett 

Nov. 21-23    Thanksgiving Break—School Closed to Students 

Nov.  28         7th/8th Boys Basketball vs. Lakeland 5:00 @ Howe 

Nov.  29         Coffee with the Head 

Nov.  29         Elementary Parent Education Event 

Dec.     1     Monthly Tuition Installment Due 

Winter Wonderland  4 

How green is our Campus? 4 

Notes from the Chef 4 

Lower Elementary Leadership 5 

Bus Travel 5 

Scrip Program Update 5 

Ski Trip Information 6-7 

Ryan and Alejandro take a moment to serve their classmates 



"“I felt like an adult!” 
 

“It was really cool to be a part of something 

that is such a big deal in our country.” 
 

“I went to vote with my dad this morning.  

This felt just like that.” 
 

“Did you know in other countries, they 

don’t get to vote?” 
 

“I wish I was 18.  Why can’t our votes real-

ly count?” 
 

These were the comments the students 

shared with each other as they debriefed 

their experience in the Upper Elementary 

Presidential election.  Perhaps, the most 

fascinating aspect of the experience was 

that it was completely student initiated and 

student led.   
 

Reagan and Ben, two sixth graders with a 

strong interest in this year’s election, won-

dered what it would be like to have an elec-
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Finding Leadership in the Student Elections  
By Josh Shanklin, Upper Elementary Teacher 

OAK FARM MONTESSORI  SCHOOL 

tion in the Green Farm House.  After a 

brainstorm meeting with a teacher, they 

were on their way to putting a plan into 

action.  Together, they researched and 

compiled information on the Democrat and 

Republican Parties as well as the platforms 

of each Presidential Candidate.   This in-

formation was then made available to the 

rest of the students so they could make an 

educated decision.  The boys then made 

sure everyone was registered to vote.  On 

Tuesday, they came to school early so they 

could turn the library into a voting center, 

complete with a private voting booth.  The 

polls were open for two hours.  The stu-

dents waited in line in between work and 

lessons to cast their vote for Obama or 

Romney.   During lunch the boys tallied 

the results.  Barak Obama was declared the 

winner by one vote! The students com-

mented on the realization of the im-

portance of each vote.   

While we as teachers work diligently to 

provide students with meaningful learning 

opportunities, it is exciting to see the chil-

dren initiate and implement great experi-

ences like this one.   Reagan and Ben 

demonstrated their growing leadership 

skills as they created a memorable learning 

experience for their classmates.      

 

 

Reagan and Ben count the ballots on election day 

Down to the Wire  
By Andrea Diehl, Athletic Director 

The boys 7th grade basketball team narrowly lost their first 

game of the season against Fairfield by a score of 22-20.  The 

Oak Farm Falcons were ahead at the half by two points utilizing 

a great defense.  Luke Stephens led Fairfield with 14 points.  

During the final two minutes of the game the Fairfield team 

came from behind to score five points and defeat our Falcons.  

Joe had two 3-pointers, Reeve scored 4 points, Reid added a bas-

ket and Nick contributed 8 points.  Coach Zabona complimented 

the players on their sportsmanship and effort.  The next game for 

the Oak Farm 7th grade team is Thursday, November 15th against 

the Churubusco Eagles at 5:00pm. 

Helping Out    
How can we make a difference?   After visiting the Central Noble Food Pan-

try, the students saw first-hand how many things you can do to help people 

in need.  Two of the most requested items are peanut butter 

and toilet paper.  We are hoping to organize a drive to 

assist the food pantry.  If every family gave one jar of pea-

nut butter and a package of toilet paper, we could donate 

125 of each!  What a difference this could make for our 

local community.  Please drop off your donations to the Middle School by 

Friday, November 30th. 



VOLUME 6,  ISSUE 6 

One of the components of an adolescent Montessori program is to 

provide opportunity for the students to interact with their community 

in the venue of service projects.  For this 

month, the students chose the Central Noble 

Food Pantry in Albion to help.  Last year, 

the students cared for a sow and her piglets 

and decided to donate some of the meat 

from that venture to the food pantry to help 

families in our area.  Last Friday six stu-

dents went to the food pantry to donate 100 

pounds of pork and also to work alongside 

the pantry’s regular volunteers.  While 

working, they had the opportunity to ask the 

regulars why they help.  Some of the volun-

teers are retired and looking for a worth-

while endeavor to keep them busy.  Others 
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Helping the Community at Large  
 By Elizabeth Smith-Meyer, Middle School Teacher 

volunteer to be of service to others, and others just like to be 

part of the “family” atmosphere at the pantry, for as Bonnie, 

the head of the food pantry, said, “No 

one should ever have to go to bed hun-

gry.”  After volunteering, the six stu-

dents returned to the middle school to 

share their experience.  Overall, they 

were impressed with the commitment 

of the people at the food pantry and 

realized that their efforts on our farm 

can have positive consequences outside 

our immediate community.  Currently, 

their advisory, which is dedicated to 

community service, is now researching 

other ways to reach beyond the school 

and make connections to those who 

need help as well as to those who serve.  ErinRose, Elijah, A.J., Seth, Joe and Alejandro contribute to the food pantry 

Collection to Help Those in Need 
 By Lyndy Poyser, Primary Teacher 

Recently we heard of a need in our community.  The Avilla – LaOtto Christmas Bureau reaches out to families in the area that are in 

need.   Last year they were able to serve 61 families and 161 children in the area.  They are expecting even more families this year.  

They were able to help out those families through donations from the community.   

 

The Primary classes at Oak Farm have decided to assist with these needs by taking in donations of gloves, mittens, hats, and scarves.  

We can take all sizes, but especially we want to provide for the children of the community.  We are also asking for donations of new or 

even gently used stuffed animals.   

 

There will be a collection basket or box in each primary classroom for the students.  Also, we will place a collection box at the Vic 

House. 

 

We will begin collecting the week of November 5th and will wrap it up November 30th.  We look forward to serving our community and 

making the season a little warmer and brighter for those in need. 

Grandparent’s Day Reminder 
 By Nikole Albright  

Please remember that next Tuesday, November 20th, is our 

Grandparent’s Day celebration.  This event has continued to grow 

over the years and requires many hands to complete successfully.  

As you arrive Tuesday morning for drop off you will notice addi-

tional traffic, golf carts, police officers directing traffic and of 

course, many grandparents!  Patience during this period will be 

appreciated as we work to accommodate our very special guests.  

Grandparents of Primary through Middle School students will be 

treated to refreshments in the morning followed by classroom 

visits and finally ending their day with musical performances by 

Elementary and Middle School students.   

If you have not yet turned in your form to let teachers know how 

your child is being dismissed at 11:45 a.m. on Tuesday, please 

send it in at your earliest convenience.  Please note that if  grand-

parent’s cannot stay for the performance, they are welcome to 

take their grandchildren with them as they depart. We look for-

ward to welcoming all of the Oak Farm grandparents and hope it 

is memorable event for all. 



December 10th at 6:30pm.  If you have signed up to 

volunteer or are interested in finding out more about 

this annual event, please plan on attending.  We will 

be discussing theme, décor, entertainment, giving 

tables, silent auction items, classroom projects and 

any other ideas people would like to share.  Please 

RSVP by December 5th to me at (260)415-7291 or by 

email at jillchaulk@gmail.com. 

Please plan on joining us Saturday, February 23, 

2013 as we celebrate an evening of “Ritornare a 

Roma”.  This year we will offer both a live and 

silent auction, dinner, entertainment and an oppor-

tunity to gather as a community and celebrate our 

children and Oak Farm. 

In preparation for the event I will be hosting a 

Christmas Cheer meeting in my home on Monday, 
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Winter Wonderland 2013… “Ritornare a Roma” 

 By Jillian Chaulk, Winter Wonderland Committee  

Making our Campus a Little ‘Greener”... 

 By Ben Bollinger, Property Manager 

Did you know we have 48 toilets on campus?  It makes for a lot of maintenance and clean-

ing.  To take care of our cleaning needs, yet be kind to the environment, our janitorial service 

utilizes green cleaning supplies along with a disinfectant.  Our bathrooms offer an earth 

friendly green foaming soap, unbleached paper towels and recycled content toilet tissue.  At 

the Victorian Farmhouse the children enjoy pumping a little green hand sanitizer after visit-

ing PE to ward off germs.  And finally, last summer the crew who waxed our miles of vinyl 

flooring used an environmentally friendly green wax.  These choices not only help us to save  

on our supply costs, but they help us be good to the earth!  Please remember the 3 “R”s, Re-

duce, Re-use and Recycle 

Super Food of the Month 

 By Jill Hoffelder, Chef and Sustainability Garden Expert  

I was thinking about which super food 

to focus on this month.  It was obvious: 

pumpkins!  Pumpkins, which are native 

to North America, have an interesting 

history.  According to the Epicurious 

Food Dictionary, based on Sharon Tyler 

Herbst's 1995 book, "The Food Lover’s 

Companion," the pumpkin is related to 

muskmelons and watermelons, and was 

first grown by native people of North 

America. Pumpkins, says Herbst, were 

also embraced by European colonists. 

According to Herbst, some Connecticut 

settlers loved pumpkin pie so much they 

actually delayed Thanksgiving when the 

molasses they needed to make pie was-

n't available. 

Smaller pumpkins will have tastier, 

tenderer flesh than larger varieties. 

When shopping for pumpkins look for 

ones that are free from obvious blem-

ishes and feel heavier than they look 

like they should be.  My favorite pump-

kins to use are the sugar pumpkin and 

the pie pumpkin.  

Canned pumpkin is a good choice when 

you don’t have a lot of time or when 

fresh pumpkins aren’t available.  

Canned pumpkin still has all the nutri-

tional value of fresh pumpkins.  Be sure 

to buy products labeled simply 

"pumpkin" and not "pumpkin pie mix,” 

which usually will contain added sugar 

and higher calories.  

Health Benefits of Pumpkin  
§ It is a low calorie vegetable. 100 g fruit 

provides just 26 calories and contains no satu-

rated fats or cholesterol.  It is rich in dietary 

fiber, antioxidants, minerals and vitamins. 

§ Pumpkin are a storehouse of many antioxi-

dant vitamins such as vitamin A, vitamin C and 

vitamin E. 

§ With 7,384 mg per 100 g, it is very high in  

vitamin A, providing about 246% of RDA.  

§ The pumpkin is a good source of B-complex 

vitamins like folates, niacin, vitamin B-6 

(pyridoxine), thiamin and pantothenic acid. 

§  It is also a rich source of minerals like 

copper, calcium, potassium and phosphorus. 

The preceding is reported from the website http://

www.nutrition-and-you.com: 

Spiced Pumpkin Muffins  

2 cups unbleached all-purpose flour           1/2 tsp. ground ginger    2 tsp. cinnamon      2 large eggs 

2/3 cup packed brown sugar        1/4 tsp. baking soda     1 tsp. nutmeg       1/2 cup olive oil 

1/3 cup sugar               1 tsp. salt          1/2 cup pumpkin      1/2 cup buttermilk  

1 Tbsp. baking powder            1/2 tsp. ground cloves 

 
Preheat oven to 375 degrees. Combine all dry ingredients in large bowl. Combine and mix all wet ingredients in a medium bowl. Fill pre-

pared muffins cups ¾ full. Bake 15-20 minutes or until wooden pick inserted in center comes out clean.    Makes 12 muffins 



VOLUME 6,  ISSUE 6 

With the recent one time opportunity to participate in the Scrip 

program by cash or check, our participation has more than 

quadrupled!  On the order placed yesterday almost $500 was 

earned by the families wishing to take advantage of the Scrip 

program to make the most of Black Friday shopping and be-

yond.  If you haven’t taken the few minutes that it takes to sign 

up, why not do it today?  The earnings from the Scrip program 

are split between the families and the tuition assistance pro-

gram.  Stop in the front office to pick up a list of participating 

retailers and don’t forget these important notes: 

¶ The holidays are coming up and December 6th is the last order 

opportunity 

¶ PrestoPay is the quickest way to pay  (direct withdraw from your 

checking account) 
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Nurturing Leadership  
By Jamie Worman, Lower Elementary Teacher 

Scrip Program is taking off  

Lauren Moyer, CFO 

Even as young as 6 years of age, leadership is nurtured in the classroom. At the elementary age, Montessori identified the develop-

ment of a child’s sense of “truth and justice”.  The elementary children have a strong desire for fairness and equality. Each year, the 

Lower Elementary students spend the first few days and weeks of school developing their own set of classroom guidelines.  They 

begin with creating a list of guidelines or expectations.  In the beginning, the list tends to be 

long and very specific. But eventually, students begin to see commonalities and combine their 

suggestions in order to narrow down the list.  In the end, their guidelines are simple – they all 

come down to respect.  Respect for one another and our environment.  

In order to gain an understanding of the guidelines and their individual role in the community, 

students take part in role-playing activities that demonstrate acceptable social behavior. They 

take turns learning how to solve problems, communicate appropriately, express emotions, and 

be a good friend. Classmates with good communication skills emerge as mentors and leaders of 

the problem solving process. 

As the community develops and strengthens, the students also begin to understand their indi-

vidual role. Students utilize the earlier grace and courtesy 

lessons and role-playing to set a tone of respect and kindness. They learn what to do if someone 

is unkind or unfair.  They learn how to discuss conflicts but more importantly, they grow into 

confident young leaders who care deeply about others. 

As their confidence grows, students begin to practice conflict resolution within their communi-

ty. At community meetings, students have the opportunity to address concerns in the environ-

ment. It is then up to the students to work together and agree on a solution. Eventually, students 

act as mediators and begin helping one another to express their feelings and work through con-

flicts. Older students will offer to sit with classmates and discuss their concerns.  They encour-

age one another to use “I feel…” statements. Often times, the mediating student will refer to a 

personal story or encourage classmates to offer suggestions on how to solve the conflict.  In the 

end, the older student may ask students to seek them out if further assistance is needed. 

Students following the simple guideline of respecting one another and their environment are natural occurrences in the Montessori 

environment.  As one student waits for a teacher to help, an older student steps up as leaders and says, “I can help you with that work.  

Checkerboard was one of my favorite materials last year.”  When a classmate is absent, classmates volunteer to fill their void on the 

chore teams choosing demonstrate leadership and service to the community.  Developing a deeper understanding of their individual 

responsibility in service of their classroom community builds confidence and leadership in the Lower Elementary students.    

Liam listens patiently to Ian’s instruction 

!ÎÎÁÂÅÌ ÁÎÄ -ÉÁ ÁÄÍÉÒÅ ÔÈÅ ÒÕÌÅÓ ÏÆ ÔÈÅ ÃÌÁÓÓÒÏÏÍ 

Safe Bus Travel for Winter Weather 

Lauren Moyer, CFO 

With winter weather on it’s way, roads are not always in good shape.  Our bus driver’s main concern is the safety of the children.  

With that in mind, please adjust your time as needed to arrive at the pick up and drop off locations as indicated.  In addition, bear in 

mind that the driver’s time may be delayed and we ask that you wait patiently for their arrival.  The bus routes have very little cushion 

time built into the schedule and the drivers will not be able to wait for unexpected delays.  We appreciate your consideration and coop-

eration in keeping all of our students safe this winter.  Whenever possible, text alerts will be used to inform you of significant delays. 



Oak Farm’s 5th Annual Family Ski Trip 

Feb 15-16, 2013 
 

This year we are headed to Caberfae Ski & Golf Resort outside of Cadil-

lac Michigan. This resort offers great packages and other activities for 

families to do.  
 

The dates for the ski trip are Feb. 14-16, 2013.  On the school calendar, 

Thursday, February 14th is set for an in-service day, or if necessary, a 

make up snow day.  If the 14th becomes a school day, families can leave for Caberfae Peaks after 

school and be ready to ski in the morning snow.  If the 14th is an in-service day, with school closed to students, families are free 

to leave at their convenience. 
 

Sleep & ski packages (lift tickets & lodging) start at just $69 per person, per night, and all 

packages include lift tickets from the day of arrival thru the day of departure! The $69 per 

person, per night, applies to Monday-Thursday non holidays. On non-holiday Monday thru 

Thursday nights, up to two children 17 and under sleep & ski free with two paying adults. Up 

to two children 8 and under sleep and ski free with two paying adults 7 days a week! One 

Day of Complimentary Rental Equipment with Two Days Paid Rental 
 

Lodging: 
 

If your family would like to stay with our group at Caberfae, make your reservations at www.caberfaepeaks.com, by emailing 

lodging@caberfaepeaks.com or by calling 231-862-3000 ex.200.  

 

Other lodging options are to stay at a nearby hotel. Caberfae offers some discounts toward your skiing. This information can be 

found at the following link:   http://caberfaepeaks.com/lodging/other-area-lodging/ 
  

 

Transportation: 

Oak Farm will not be utilizing the bus this year.  We are encouraging those who are interested in our trip to call Nikole by Febru-

ary 1st to help coordinate carpooling where possible.    

 

Lift Ticket Rates

 

 
 

*Children 8 and under ski free when accompanied by a paying adult. 

Weekend Rates 
Adults 

(18-59) 

Teens 

(13-17) 

Juniors 

(9-12) 

Seniors 

(60+) 

Child 

(8 & Under)* 

All Day (open to close) $44 $39 $34 $24 FREE 

4 Hour or 1 PM - Close $39 $34 $29 $21 FREE 

Nights (After 5 PM) $24 $19 $19 $19 FREE 

Mid-Week Rates 
Adults 

(18-59) 

Teens 

(13-17) 

Juniors 

(9-12) 

Seniors 

(60+) 

Child 

(8 & Under)* 

All Day (open to close) $34 $29 $24 $24 FREE 

4 Hour or 1 PM - Close $29 $24 $21 $21 FREE 

Nights (After 5 PM) $24 $19 $19 $14 FREE 
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Rental Equipment Rates 

 

Guests staying at slopeside MacKenzie Lodge on a two night ski package, receive one day of complimentary rental 

equipment with two days paid at the "All Day" rental rate.  

HELMETS 

 

Places to Stay 
 

Caberfae Peaks Ski & Golf Resort                     Maclaren River Lodge              

1 Caberfae Lane, Cadillac, MI                      United States 

(231) 862-3000                                  (907) 822-5444 

 

Days Inn Cadillac                             Cadillac Sands Resort 

6001 Michigan 115, Cadillac, MI                     6319 Michigan 115, Cadillac, MI 

(231) 775-4414                                 (231) 775-2407 

 

Caberfae Crossing                            Econo Lodge 

7048 W 38 Rd, Cadillac, MI                       2501 Sunnyside Dr., Cadillac, MI 

(231) 862-3330                                 (231) 775-6700 

 

Lost Pines Lodge                             Sun ón Snow Motel 

3846 West 38 Road, Harrietta, MI                    301 South Lake Mitchell Drive, Cadillac, MI 

(231) 389-2222                                 (231) 775-9961 

 

Rodeway Inn                               Sunset Shores Resort Cadillac 

5676 Michigan 55, Cadillac, MI                     1246 Sunnyside Drive, Cadillac, MI 

(231) 775-2458                                 (231) 876-3700 

 Adults 

(18-59) 

Teens 

(13-17) 

Juniors 

(9-12) 

Seniors 

(60+) 

Child 

(8 & Under) 

All Day (open to close) $34 $29 $24 $24 $14 

4 Hour or 1 PM - Close $29 $24 $19 $21 $11 

Nights (After 5 PM) $21 $19 $16 $16 $9 

 Adults 

(18-59) 

Teens 

(13-17) 

Juniors 

(9-12) 

Seniors 

(60+) 

Child 

(8 & Under) 

All Day $6 $6 $6 $6 $6 
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